Delaware Redevelopment Authority

Meeting Minutes 

Location: 
Kirkwood Army Reserve Center

Newark, Delaware 

Date:

August 2, 2006

Meeting was brought to order by the Chair, Tom McCarthy, at 5:15 p.m. Members present included Representative Bob Gilligan, Representative Pam Maier, Tom McCarthy, Lt. Colonel Chris Prosser, Carrie Casey, Jeff Dayton, Jeffrey Bross, and General Arthur Episcopo. Staff present included Kate Finnerty and Janet Kilpatrick. Also in attendance was John DiEleuterio representing Brian Cunningham of Senator Biden’s office. Members not in attendance included John Casey, Jr. and Senator David Sokola.

Tom McCarthy welcomed everyone to the second meeting of the Delaware Redevelopment Authority (DRA).  He provided a quick overview of the DRA, including its establishment via Executive Order #85.  He further stated the purpose of the meeting, focusing on the primary goal of the Department of Defense guiding attendees on a facility tour.  

Tom McCarthy asked for a raise of hands of those constituents who were wishing to formally address the DRA.  Two raised their hands and other indicated that they had general comments or questions, but no formal comments.  He further noted a reminder that the public outreach period lasts until September 8th.

Tom McCarthy then turned to the members of the DRA for individual introductions and comments.

Tom McCarthy asked the members if they all had an opportunity to review the minutes of the previous meeting. Jeffrey Bross made a motion to approve the minutes of the previous meeting and the motion was seconded by Representative Bob Gilligan. All members were in agreement. The minutes of the 7/18/06 meeting were approved as submitted. 

Public Comments

Tom McCarthy opened the public comment portion of the meeting by deferring opening comments to Representative Gilligan.  He further noted that today’s record would be kept open during the meeting in the event Senator Sokola arrives and opts to make comments.

Representative Gilligan noted that this is a wonderful opportunity for the community because the Kirkwood ARC represents the last bit of greenspace in the area.  He anticipates the possibility of requiring state funding to help reuse the property, based on the chosen reuse.  Possibilities for reuse include: solving drainage problems by creating retention basins and addressing the lack of youth clubs by utilizing the property for little league or soccer.  The community is interested in the future of the property, evidenced by the phone calls to him, and not just from those who live adjacent to the property.

Mr. Bill Dunn noted his interest in the future of the site.  Specifically, he indicated his agreement with Rep. Gilligan’s opening statement and voiced support for the following purposes: stormwater management, due to the proximity of Calf Run and Red Clay Creek and due to past flooding problems, multiple-use community development, or other recommendations that represent the interest of the greater community good.  Mr. Dunn further reiterated the interest addressed at the July 18th meeting by Tim Sheldon and Marshallton Methodist Church.  He voiced opposition to commercial development or any recommendation that would increase traffic in the area.

Mr. Bill Franey voiced his support for solutions that would be of benefit to the community, including: stormwater management, a community center, a library, educational use, information center (including homeless services) and recreation.

Tom McCarthy then asked the attendees to introduce themselves and make a public statement, if they wished.  The communities represented included: Sherwood Park 2, Cedar Crest, New Castle County District 1, Marshallton Heights.  Other attendees represented: Marshallton Church, Sunday Breakfast Mission, and the Homeless Planning Council.  Most of the comments focused on flooding and environmental concerns.  Specifically noted were instances of residents having to move cars twice, due to flooding, and a concern about barrels dug into the back of the property approximately 30 years ago.

Mr. Harold Miller, consultant to the 99th Regional Readiness Command and DoD contractor, addressed the concern about the barrels by explaining that the DoD will be conducting an Environmental Condition of Property Report.  DoD will gather data on-site on August 11th and has 170 days to complete it.  The ECP Report will detail the past use of the property and cite any environmental problem that needs remediation.

Kate Finnerty noted that all documents handed out today and the environmental study documents referenced by Mr. Miller are posted on the DEDO website.

Representative Maier requested that the attendees representing the homeless make remarks for the record to inform the DRA of the needs of the homeless in the area.

Reverend Laymon of the Sunday Breakfast Mission noted the DoD’s focus on the needs of the homeless in determining redevelopment of former military sites.  He further summarized the typical view of communities regarding homeless shelters and noted that if the shelter/center is organized property, then the services are a benefit to the community.  Rev. Laymon stated that this particular site would be undesirable for providing for homeless men, but it could benefit the development of homeless women and children.  The site could also be beneficial as mixed use: general community development and outreach, community center, recreation, or stormwater management.  Finally, Rev. Laymon summarized the work of the Sunday Breakfast Mission, including the increase in the number women and children served, as opposed to their traditional service to homeless men, an example of their services in New Jersey and Wilmington.

Tom McCarthy thanked the attendees for their comments and reiterated the importance of the public outreach process.  He cited specific examples of the DRA outreach, including newspaper articles and advertisements, direct communication with the public, and the public service announcement.  He reminded the group that the public outreach period will last until September 8th.  

Mr. McCarthy then asked the DoD representatives to begin the facility tour.  He noted that the record will be kept open until the end of the tour.

Public Tour


Mr. Miller began the tour by providing an overview of his role, that of the other DoD staff, and the facility.  He is a consultant to the 99th Regional Readiness Command and works directly for LTC Paul Burnham, who is the Base Transition Coordinator for our region.  Shirley Cleaves, Sgt. Claussen, and Sgt. Anderson will be on hand throughout the tour to answer questions about the facility.  The tour will consist of the interior, including the specific work areas and their functions, and the exterior grounds.  The group would be able to see for themselves the condition of the property and envision potential reuses.  The DoD’s goal is to turn over the property immediately when they are ready to vacate, as buildings deteriorate when vacant.


Rev. Laymon asked about the availability of the facility floorplan.  The DoD handed over to the DRA the building’s blueprints and Tom McCarthy noted the DRA’s intent to scan the blueprints and post them on the DEDO website.  Sgt. Claussen also indicated that he would email Kate Finnerty draft floorplans.  They aren’t to scale, but provide a view of the facility until the blueprints can be scanned and posted.


The DoD provided a full tour of the facility, allowing attendees to walk through the work spaces and see the facility infrastructure.  The exterior tour focused mostly on the rear of the property, where many have envisioned a stormwater management project.  

Closing

Tom McCarthy gathered the attendees for closing remarks.  The thanked the public for attending the second meeting of the DRA and asked if there were remaining questions.


Two questions were raised about the future timeline, specifically when the next meeting would be held and when the final decision would be made.  Tom McCarthy noted that the public outreach period ends on September 8th and that the DRA would need to meet following that date to consider the comments and Notices of Intent submitted.  Kate Finnerty explained that two types of input are accepted until September 8th – general comments/concerns by the public in the form or a letter and official Notices of Intent by service providers or governments.  Tom McCarthy and Kate Finnerty both addressed the final decision process, by explaining that the DRA will make its final recommendation to the DoD and HUD before June 8th, then the federal agencies have 60 days to make their final determination.


Kate Finnerty asked that all attendees that would like follow up emails from the DRA to make sure they provide their email address on the sign in sheet.


Tom McCarthy thanked the DoD, particularly LTC Paul Burnham, for their hospitality in providing the public meeting and tour.   

The meeting was adjourned at 6:50 p.m.

Minutes prepared by Kate Finnerty
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